

POLICY MEMO

Pathogen as Policy: Defending Against Chinese Biowarfare

MICHAEL SOBOLIK

Senior Fellow, Hudson Institute

September 2025

The COVID-19 pandemic was a stress test for governments, healthcare providers, and medical innovators. Their responses revealed that policymakers and officials need to make their citizens and economies more resilient against acute health emergencies. In the pandemic's early days, Washington found itself reliant on the People's Republic of China (PRC) for supplies of personal protective equipment (PPE) like medical masks and gloves. The Trump and Biden administrations responded by issuing directives to break America's reliance on China for these materials. Still, by some measures, the United States is more reliant on this foreign adversary for PPE in 2025 than it was during the COVID-19 crisis.¹

But in other important fields like vaccines, the United States has dominated. In 2020, Pfizer and Moderna developed vaccines with mRNA technology, won quick approval from the Food and Drug Administration (FDA), and distributed them globally. Superior biotechnology allowed America to emerge from the pandemic quickly and manage subsequent viral mutations with relative ease. Meanwhile, the PRC had to institute draconian zero-COVID policies to compensate for its inferior vaccines and lower vaccination rates.

US policymakers need to prepare for the next crisis.

Advancements like artificial intelligence (AI) will allow bad actors to weaponize biotechnology with a cellular level of precision. The Chinese Communist Party (CCP) has long explored potential military applications of biotechnology, and the People's Liberation Army (PLA) is working with biomedical labs throughout China to develop these capabilities. The CCP is also angling to break America's advantage on mRNA technology and position Chinese companies to dominate this space.

Chinese biotechnology dominance would pose a profound threat to the United States. The PRC could genetically engineer a virus that targets certain ethnicities but spares its own people from infection, for example. Alternatively, China could develop a vaccine in advance but selectively withhold it from the target population.

Biotechnology could change lives for the better. But it can also be weaponized with devastating effects. US policymakers need to get ahead of the problem now before it is too late.

Biotech's Transformative Potential

Biotechnology is not new. For decades, scientists have manipulated biological fundamentals like DNA to serve human ends. Synthetic insulin and genetically modified crops are two early examples. The novel element today is the scope and scale of innovation that AI enables, specifically in gene editing and synthetic biology.

In 2020, Google DeepMind's AlphaFold accurately predicted the three-dimensional structures of proteins based solely on their amino acid sequences. In subsequent iterations, the AI program scaled this capacity to over 200 million protein structures—a task that would previously have required years of human labor. Today, scientists can train computer models like AlphaFold to accomplish similar tasks in a matter of days.² Gene-editing systems like clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats (CRISPR), enhanced by AI, are transforming biology from a descriptive science into an engineering discipline.³ This technology's economic and societal implications are profound. Genetically engineered crops need less water and are more resilient to pests, and gene therapies are solving previously incurable diseases like sickle cell anemia. AI has even unlocked the potential to tailor medicine for an individual's unique genetic code.

Biotechnology could also help break supply chain roadblocks in critical sectors. For decades, the United States has relied on the PRC for refined rare earth elements that are essential for appliances, vehicles, and defense platforms. The Department of Defense recently invested in an American rare earths mining company in California, an operation that would traditionally take years to scale. But advances in biotechnology have created enzymes that target and extract elements from rare earth deposits that current technology cannot mine.⁴ According to the congressionally mandated National Security Commission on Emerging Biotechnology (NSCEB), this technology “could help meet demand from semiconductor and advanced weapons manufacturers, while

insulating our economy from the CCP's exploitation of this critical industry.”⁵

Beijing's Biotech Gambit

Of course, the United States is not the only nation racing to develop and leverage biotechnology. In 2006, the PRC released the Outline of National Medium- and Long-Term Science and Technology Development Plan, a 15-year strategy to build a science and technology innovation base in China.⁶ Nine years later, Beijing issued Made in China 2025, a plan that sought to establish Chinese dominance in 10 strategic sectors. The final sector listed was biotechnology.⁷ The following year, the State Council published the Thirteenth Five-Year Plan, which stated Beijing's intent to “accelerate the transformation of China from a biotech power to a biotech superpower.”⁸ The document identifies two critical lines of effort:

- 1. Dominate genetic sequencing.** “Accelerate breakthroughs in . . . genomics technologies, synthetic biology, [and] biological big data . . . [and] seize a commanding position in international biotechnology competition.”⁹

Fueled by PRC government subsidies that enable them to charge below-market rates, national champions like BGI Group and WuXi AppTec now dominate the global sequencing equipment and genetic testing industries.¹⁰ Importantly, both firms have acquired competitive American genomics companies, which has alarmed Washington. In 2021, the National Counterintelligence and Security Center published a report that highlighted BGI Group's 2013 purchase of Complete Genomics and WuXi's 2015 acquisition of NextCODE Health.¹¹

These acquisitions allowed China's biotech companies to enter the US market, and the

consequences for American manufacturing independence have been severe. As of April 2024, WuXi AppTec was involved in one-fourth of US-based drug production.¹² Nearly 80 percent of US biopharmaceutical companies depended on manufacturing inputs from WuXi or other Chinese companies.¹³ Both WuXi and BGI Group have connections to the PLA and have participated in the CCP's genocide of Uyghurs in Xinjiang.¹⁴

Drug discovery company Hongene Biotech Corporation has also positioned itself as a leader in nucleic raw materials. PRC state media reported in 2022 that Hongene was responsible for 70 percent of global nucleic materials production.¹⁵ Two years later, Hongene inked a strategic collaboration agreement with an American company to accelerate global drug development.¹⁶

2. Contest US superiority in vaccine

development. “Research on key technologies such as major vaccines . . . [to] construct an internationally competitive pharmaceutical biotechnology industry system.”¹⁷

Beijing also seeks to dominate specific biotech applications that are downstream of genetic sequencing. One such industry is vaccine development. Synthgene Biotech Co. has led Beijing's efforts to end China's dependence on US companies for mRNA vaccines. Founded one year before the COVID-19 pandemic, Synthgene has partnered with leading Chinese biotech innovation centers to “debottleneck the raw material supply” of mRNA and oligonucleotide manufacturing.¹⁸ Synthgene's US subsidiary, Areterna, claims its mission is to “democratize mRNA vaccines and therapeutics”—PRC

shorthand for weakening America's market share.¹⁹ Following the model other Chinese companies have used to monopolize critical sectors like telecommunications and renewable energy, Synthgene is vertically integrating its entire value chain, from raw material procurement to research and production.²⁰

Synthgene has received significant financial support from multiple PRC state-backed entities,²¹ as well as from the PLA. During the pandemic, the Chinese National Center of Technology Innovation for Biopharmaceuticals (NCTIB) selected Synthgene to participate in a project aimed at leveraging AI to bypass Western patent protections on vaccine technology. The State Key Laboratory of Pathogenic Microbiological Safety at the PLA's Academy of Military Sciences partnered with Synthgene on the project.²² The company also established Xinjiang Synthgene Biotechnology Co. in 2020, a joint venture with a Chinese state-owned enterprise. This suggested the company may be involved with the forcible DNA sampling of Uyghurs, a key part of the CCP's genocide in Xinjiang.²³

Synthgene uses Areterna to expand its global reach. In February 2024, Areterna announced a distribution agreement with an Egyptian company to deliver “high-quality, cost-effective raw materials and services for mRNA and oligo research and manufacturing in the Middle East and North Africa.”²⁴ That same month, Areterna signed a similar agreement with a European partner.²⁵

These examples suggest that Beijing seeks to undercut Western biotechnology competitors with cheap prices to dominate the global market—as it has done in telecommunications,

renewable energy, batteries, and other critical industries. Recent evidence suggests that this plan is working. In May 2025, Pfizer announced a \$6 billion licensing pact with China's 3Sbio.²⁶ In 2024, Bayer expanded into Shanghai and built a life sciences incubator site.²⁷ Three years ago, only 5 percent of drug discovery came from the PRC. By 2024, that figure had jumped to 30 percent. In the first quarter of 2025, it had risen to 40 percent.²⁸ Months later, the Belfer Center at Harvard University released a study of US-China competition in key next-generation technologies. Its findings underscored Beijing's progress: "Among the technologies examined in this index, China has the most immediate opportunity to overtake the United States in biotechnology."²⁹ If China successfully diverts funding for research and development away from the United States, it stands to dominate the rest of the value chain—as it already does with critical minerals.³⁰

Early Warning Indicators

In 1997, the Pentagon assessed that the PRC maintained "a variety of fighters, bombers, helicopters, artillery, rockets, mortars, and sprayers available as potential means of delivery for [nuclear, biological, or chemical] weapons."³¹ Technological developments since then, particularly CRISPR and genetic editing, have transformed this threat. The CCP no longer needs to use missiles or rockets to infect foreign populations with biological weapons; it can now release them covertly.

Americans encountered this possibility in December 2022 when local law enforcement stumbled upon an unlicensed laboratory across the street from a residential neighborhood in Reedley, California. An initial inspection revealed medical-grade freezers holding vials of biological material.³² Some material was labeled in Mandarin, while other vials were unmarked.³³ Lab workers identified themselves as PRC nationals.³⁴ Subsequent inspections by local and federal officials revealed the presence of (a) narcotics;³⁵ (b) mice genetically engineered to catch and transmit SARS-CoV-2 (the virus that causes COVID-19);³⁶ and (c) potentially infectious bacterial agents, parasites, and

viral agents, including Ebola.³⁷ Zhu Jiabei, a man wanted by Canadian authorities for stealing US intellectual property, was overseeing the lab.³⁸ The House Select Committee on Strategic Competition Between the US and the CCP published a report in November 2023 with a startling finding: "No one knows whether there are other unknown biolabs in the United States because there is no monitoring system in place. . . . There does not appear to be any voluntary vetting of the purchase of pathogens or the equipment and materials needed to increase the lethality of pathogens."³⁹

In June 2025, the Department of Justice announced charges against two PRC nationals for conspiracy, false statements, visa fraud, and smuggling. The final charge was the most concerning, as the item in question was a fungus called *Fusarium graminearum*. According to the DOJ, this fungus is "a potential agroterrorism weapon" responsible for head blight, a disease that targets wheat, maize, barley, rice, and other grains. Each year, this fungus causes billions in economic losses worldwide. Its effects on humans and livestock include vomiting, liver damage, and reproductive disruptions. This attempted agroterrorism suggests that Beijing at the very least wants to maintain the ability to attack Americans through the US food supply.

Both incidents underscore the CCP's belief in biotechnology's transformative power and the asymmetric advantages China seeks to gain by weaponizing biotech advancements. Scholars at the PLA's National University of Defense Technology have identified "ethnic-specific genetic weapons" as a potential element of "biological deterrence" and argue that "the high lethality, low cost, and diverse means of genetic attack . . . will have a profound impact on future wars." It is concerning, then, that much of China's use of CRISPR research occurs at PLA medical facilities.⁴⁰

Policy Recommendations

PRC companies like BGI Group and WuXi AppTec dominate genomics globally, and companies like Hongene and

Synthgene seek to do the same with nucleic acid vaccines and therapeutics. The PLA has investigated bioengineered viruses as elements of twenty-first-century warfare, and the United States has had several near misses with Chinese nationals handling pathogens on US soil.

Chinese ambitions, empowered by advances in biotechnology, point toward a dangerous possibility: that the PLA could release a human-engineered virus that would target specific ethnicities and spare Han Chinese. The United States lacks the infrastructure to detect and respond to the virus quickly in such a crisis. Compounding the issue, Beijing has already had some success in hollowing out American drug discovery and moving biotechnological innovation to the PRC, while also trying to control the manufacturing supply chain. In the next pandemic, Washington cannot take for granted that US companies will be able to develop and manufacture a vaccine—particularly if China has engineered the virus to withstand such efforts.

In July 2025, the Senate Armed Services Committee released its draft of the National Defense Authorization Act for fiscal year 2026. The text included a requirement for Pentagon officials to brief lawmakers by April 1, 2026, on “foreign adversary threats to genetic medicine supply chains.”⁴¹ While helpful, the requirement is insufficient to protect the American people from biological threats and deter the CCP in this domain. Policymakers should consider the following additional steps:

- **Designate and sanction additional PRC entities.**

The Department of Defense should designate additional Chinese biotechnology companies as Chinese military companies under its 1260H List.⁴² The Pentagon should especially target entities involved in genomics equipment manufacturing and mRNA research, development, and production. The Department of the Treasury should also sanction PRC biotech companies with PLA ties.⁴³

- **Restrict executive agencies from working with PRC genomics companies.** The BIOSECURE Act

was a commendable attempt to ensure that (1) the US government avoids reliance on BGI Group and WuXi AppTec and (2) US government grantees do not use PRC genomics equipment or services. Unfortunately, political opposition scuttled the legislation in December 2024.⁴⁴ Congress and the Trump administration should work together to revive and enact these policies, as well as expand the list of entities of concern to include companies such as Hongene and Synthgene.

- **Prohibit US pharmaceutical companies from acquiring companies controlled by foreign adversaries.**

Congress should pass legislation ensuring that American pharmaceutical giants support biotechnological innovation in American companies, not companies controlled by the CCP or affiliated with the PLA.

- **Require US subsidiaries to divest from PRC biotechnology companies.**

In 2024, Congress passed legislation requiring US software applications owned or controlled by a foreign adversary to divest from their foreign parent companies.⁴⁵ Congress should pass similar legislation that would forcibly separate American biotechnology companies from PRC owners.

- **Expand viral monitoring.** The COVID-19 pandemic revealed systemic corruption in the World Health Organization (WHO).⁴⁶ Washington cannot rely on the WHO for timely information about public health threats. American companies like Ginkgo Bioworks and XWELL partner with the US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) to detect more than 30 viruses, bacteria, and other pathogens at four international airports: New York City (JFK), San Francisco (SFO), Boston (BOS), and Washington, DC (IAD).⁴⁷ The CDC should expand this program to other airports participating in its Traveler-Based Genomic Surveillance (TGS) program and work with governments in Europe and Asia to expand monitoring.

- **Implement domestic manufacturing requirements for key vaccine modalities.** America's ability to respond to the next pandemic—whether naturally occurring or bioengineered—depends on the country's ability to manufacture the next generation of vaccines without

foreign intervention or assistance. To support an effective US vaccine industry, the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services should require that all nucleic acid vaccines and therapeutics covered under its programs be manufactured in the US using a domestic supply chain.

Endnotes

- Garret Murch and Scott Maier, "Medical Manufacturing: A Critical Supply Chain at Risk," *American Affairs* 9, no. 1 (Spring 2025), <https://americanaffairsjournal.org/2025/02/medical-manufacturing-a-critical-supply-chain-at-risk/>.
- Brian Buntz, "The Latest on Isomorphic Labs' Plans to Use AI Models to Revamp Drug Discovery," *Drug Discovery and Development*, August 30, 2024, <https://www.drugdiscoverytrends.com/the-latest-on-isomorphic-labs-plans-to-use-ai-models-to-revamp-drug-discovery/>.
- Charting the Future of Biotechnology: An Action Plan for American Security and Prosperity* (National Security Commission on Emerging Biotechnology, April 2025), 8, <https://www.biotech.senate.gov/wp-content/uploads/2025/04/NSCEB-Full-Report---Digital-4.28.pdf>.
- Charting the Future of Biotechnology*, 22.
- Zach Winn, "Startup Turns Mining Waste into Critical Metals for The US," *MIT News*, November 8, 2024, <https://news.mit.edu/2024/startup-phoenix-tailings-turns-mining-waste-into-critical-metals-1108>.
- Wan Gang, "Innovation Strategy of China," Chinese Ministry of Science and Technology, June 2007, https://en.most.gov.cn/pressroom/200706/t20070613_50394.htm.
- State Council of the People's Republic of China, "'Made in China 2025 Plan' Issued," news release, May 19, 2015, https://english.www.gov.cn/policies/latest_releases/2015/05/19/content_281475110703534.htm.
- National 13th Five-Year Plan for S&T Innovation* (State Council of the People's Republic of China, July 2016), trans. Ben Murphy (Georgetown Center for Security and Emerging Technology, 2020), 26, https://cset.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/t0085_13th_5YP_tech_innovation_EN-1.pdf.
- National 13th Five-Year Plan*, 27.
- For BGI Group, see Anna Puglisi and Chryssa Rask, *China, Biotechnology, and BGI: How China's Hybrid Economy Skews Competition* (Center for Security and Emerging Technology, May 2024), <https://cset.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/CSET-China-Technology-and-BGI.pdf>. For WuXi AppTec, see Christina Jewett, "Chinese Company under Congressional Scrutiny Makes Key US Drugs," *New York Times*, April 15, 2024, <https://www.nytimes.com/2024/04/15/health/wuxi-us-drugs-congress.html>.
- China's Collection of Genomic and Other Healthcare Data from America: Risks to Privacy and US Economic and National Security* (National Counterintelligence and Security Center, 2021), https://www.dni.gov/files/NCSC/documents/SafeguardingOurFuture/NCSC_China_Genomics_Fact_Sheet_2021revision20210203.pdf.
- Jewett, "Chinese Company Under Congressional Scrutiny Makes Key US Drugs."
- "BIO Survey Reveals Dependence on Chinese Biomanufacturing," *Biotechnology Innovation Organization*, May 9, 2024, <https://www.bio.org/gooddaybio-archive/bio-survey-reveals-dependence-chinese-biomanufacturing>.
- For BGI Group and WuXi AppTec, see Mike Gallagher et al., "Memorandum to Secretary Austin," Select Committee on Competition Between the US and the CCP, March 29, 2024, https://selectcommitteeontheccp.house.gov/sites/evo-subsites/selectcommitteeontheccp.house.gov/files/evo-media-document/3.29.24%20Biotech%20Companies%20of%20Concern%20Letter_Final%20Text_.pdf.
- "Shanghai Builds a Nucleic Acid Industrial Park to Boost Biomedicine Industry," *Global Times*, July 12, 2022, <https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202207/1270342.shtml>.
- Charlie Sternberg, "Hongene, RecBioPharm to Enhance Gene Editing Drug Manufacturing Capabilities," *Contract Pharma*, September 9, 2024, <https://www.contractpharma.com/breaking-news/hongene-recbiopharm-partner-to-enhance-gene-editing-drug-manufacturing-capabilities/>.
- Sternberg, "Hongene, RecBioPharm to Enhance Gene Editing Drug Manufacturing Capabilities."
- "Synthgene Biotechnology Co. Ltd.," LinkedIn, accessed August 2025, <https://hk.linkedin.com/company/synthgene-biotech-co-ltd?trk=pprof>.

- 19 "Areterna Careers," Areterna, accessed August 2025, <https://areterna.com/about-areterna/careers/>.
- 20 "A 2025 Outlook on Advancements in RNA Therapeutics," *Areterna Newsletter*, March 24, 2025, https://www.linkedin.com/pulse/2025-outlook-advancements-rna-therapeutics-areterna-llc-8yrje?utm_source=share&utm_medium=member_ios&utm_campaign=share_via.
- 21 See "申基生物" [Synthgene], Pitchhub, July 2018, <https://pitchhub.36kr.com/project/1679644551893767>.
- 22 "Famous on The List! Shenji Biological Has Been Selected as a Major Project of National Nucleic Acid Drug 'Unveiling The List,'" Pharnexcloud, September 23, 2022, https://www.pharnexcloud.com/zixun/zc_5163.
- 23 On joint venture, see "Xinjian Synthgene Biotechnology Co.," Qizhidao, accessed August 2025, <https://qiye.qizhidao.com/company/92a3787f799586b38342e7c2de3e5ac1.html>. On involvement in human rights abuses in Xinjiang, see Sui-Lee Wee and Paul Mozur, "China Uses DNA to Map Faces, with Help from the West," *New York Times*, December 3, 2019, <https://www.nytimes.com/2019/12/03/business/china-dna-uighurs-xinjiang.html>.
- 24 "Areterna LLC, a Synthgene Company, and Medsol Corporation Sign Global Distribution Agreement," *Areterna*, February 26, 2024, <https://areterna.com/areterna-llc-a-synthgene-company-and-medsol-corporation-sign-global-distribution-agreement/>.
- 25 "Areterna and Medsol Sign Global Distribution Agreement."
- 26 Brian Gormley, "US VCs Race to Tap China's Biotech Innovation," *Wall Street Journal*, May 29, 2025, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-vcs-race-to-tap-chinas-biotech-innovation-836b3dd1>.
- 27 Gormley, "US VCs Race to Tap China's Biotech Innovation."
- 28 Mike Gallagher and Jason Kelly, "Why the US Needs to Win the Biotechnology Race Against the CCP," public event at Hudson Institute, Washington, DC, June 9, 2025, <https://www.hudson.org/events/why-us-needs-win-biotechnology-race-against-ccp>.
- 29 Eric Rosenbach et al, "Critical and Emerging Technologies Index," Harvard Kennedy School Belfer Center, June 5, 2025, <https://www.belfercenter.org/critical-emerging-tech-index>.
- 30 Jon Emont, Heather Somerville, and Alistair MacDonald, "China Is Choking Supply of Critical Minerals to Western Defense Companies," *Wall Street Journal*, August 3, 2025, <https://www.wsj.com/world/asia/china-western-defense-industry-critical-minerals-3971ec51>.
- 31 *China and Weapons of Mass Destruction: Implications for the United States*, National Intelligence Council, November 5, 1999, https://www.dni.gov/files/documents/China_WMD_2000.pdf.
- 32 Jim Costa et al., *Investigation into the Reedly Biolab* (Select Committee on Competition Between the US and the CCP, November 2023), 2, <https://selectcommitteeontheccp.house.gov/sites/evo-subsites/selectcommitteeontheccp.house.gov/files/evo-media-document/scc-reedley-report-11.15.pdf>.
- 33 Costa et al., *Investigation into the Reedly Biolab*.
- 34 Costa et al., *Investigation into the Reedly Biolab*.
- 35 Costa et al., *Investigation into the Reedly Biolab*, 7.
- 36 Costa et al., *Investigation into the Reedly Biolab*.
- 37 Costa et al., *Investigation into the Reedly Biolab*, 11, 15, 16.
- 38 Costa et al., *Investigation into the Reedly Biolab*, 21.
- 39 Costa et al., *Investigation into the Reedly Biolab*, 37.
- 40 Elsa Kania, "Minds at War: China's Pursuit of Military Advantage Through Cognitive Science and Biotechnology," *Prism* 8, no. 3 (January 2020): 92, https://ndupress.ndu.edu/Portals/68/Documents/prism/prism_8-3/prism_8-3_Kania_82-101.pdf.
- 41 Comm. on Armed Services, National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2026, S. Rep. 119-39 (2025), <https://www.congress.gov/committee-report/119th-congress/senate-report/39/1>.
- 42 "Entities Identified as Chinese Military Companies Operating in the United States in Accordance with Section 1260H of the William M. ('Mac') Thornberry National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2021 (Public Law 116-283)," Department of Defense, January 31, 2024, <https://media.defense.gov/2024/Jan/31/2003384819/-1/-1/0/1260H-LIST.PDF>.
- 43 Office of Foreign Assets Control, "Chinese Military Company Sanctions," Department of the Treasury, accessed August 2025, <https://ofac.treasury.gov/sanctions-programs-and-country-information/chinese-military-companies-sanctions>.
- 44 Michael Sobolik, "Congress Must Cut the Cronyism on China Policy," *Washington Examiner*, January 8, 2025, <https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/restoring-america/courage-strength-optimism/3275949/congress-must-cut-the-cronyism-on-china-policy/>.
- 45 Pub L. No. 118-50, Division H, "Protecting Americans from Foreign Adversary Controlled Applications Act" (2024).
- 46 Hinnerk Feldwisch-Drentrup, "How WHO Became China's Coronavirus Accomplice," *Foreign Policy*, April 2, 2020, <https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/04/02/china-coronavirus-who-health-soft-power/>.
- 47 Ginkgo Bioworks "Ginkgo Bioworks and XWELL Implement Expanded CDC Traveler-Based Genomic Surveillance Program to Test for More Than 30 Known Pathogens," news release, November 6, 2023, <https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/ginkgo-bioworks-and-xwell-implement-expanded-cdc-traveler-based-genomic-surveillance-program-to-test-for-more-than-30-known-pathogens-301977874.html>.



About the Author



Michael Sobolik is a senior fellow at Hudson Institute. He specializes in United States–China relations and great power competition with a focus on geopolitics, net assessments, and competitive strategies. He is the author of *Countering China’s Great Game: A Strategy for American Dominance* (Naval Institute Press, 2024). He is also an advisory board member at the Vandenberg Coalition and a contributing editor at *Providence: A Journal of Christianity and American Foreign Policy*.

© 2025 Hudson Institute, Inc. All rights reserved.

About Hudson Institute

Hudson Institute is a research organization promoting American leadership for a secure, free, and prosperous future.

Founded in 1961 by strategist Herman Kahn, Hudson Institute challenges conventional thinking and helps manage strategic transitions to the future through interdisciplinary studies in defense, international relations, economics, energy, technology, culture, and law.

Hudson seeks to guide policymakers and global leaders in government and business through a robust program of publications, conferences, policy briefings, and recommendations.

Visit www.hudson.org for more information.

Hudson Institute
1201 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW
Fourth Floor
Washington, DC 20004

+1.202.974.2400
info@hudson.org
www.hudson.org